Ordinary Council Meeting Agenda - Public 18 November 2024

‘ 11. COUNCIL COMMITTEE REPORTS AND MINUTES ‘

Nil

‘ 12. COUNCIL REPORTS FOR DECISION ‘

12,1. PUBLIC CONSULTATION - SUMMARY OF COMMUNITY FEEDBACK ON THE PROPOSAL
FOR ALLOCATING SPECIFIC TIMES FOR SMALL DOGS AT THE DOG PARK

REPORT PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with a summary of the community feedback regarding
the proposal to allocate specific times for small dogs at the City of Port Lincoln Dog Park.

RECOMMENDATION

That Council;

1. Maintains the City of Port Lincoln Dog Park in its existing form to serve as an inclusive space
for all members of the dog community and considers the future establishment of a separate
small dog park adjacent the existing park as part of future budget deliberations;

2. Note that Council’s Community Safety Officers will continue to patrol the Puckridge Place
Dog Park, to ensure that usage and behaviour is in accordance with community standards
to the extent resourcing allows; and

3. Note that Council’s Community Safety Officers will continue to provide dog behaviour
training advice on the Council website and animal management Facebook page.

12,2, APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY MAYOR

REPORT PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with relevant information and a process, pursuant to
Section 51 of the Local Government Act 1999, by which to appoint a Deputy Mayor for the City of Port
Lincoln Council.

RECOMMENDATION

That Council:
CONTINUE TO HAVE A DEPUTY MAYOR

1. Resolves, pursuant to section 51(3) of the Local Government Act 1999, to continue to have
a Deputy Mayor;

PROCESS FOR ELECTING DEPUTY MAYOR

2. Determines the method of selection of the Deputy Mayor be by an election process.

3. Determines the Mayor will call for nominations from Councillors and that Councillors may
either:

a. self nominate; or

b. be nominated by another Councillor.
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City of Port Lincoln — Ordinary Council Meeting Report

12.1

18 November 2024

PUBLIC CONSULTATION — SUMMARY OF COMMUNITY FEEDBACK ON THE PROPOSAL FOR

ALLOCATING SPECIFIC TIMES FOR SMALL DOGS AT THE DOG PARK

REPORT INFORMATION

Report Title

Public Consultation — Summary of Community Feedback on the
Proposal for Allocating Specific Times for Small Dogs at the Dog
Park

Document ID

52237

Organisational Unit

Environment & Infrastructure

Responsible Officer

Manager Development & Regulatory - Theo Theodosiou
General Manager Environment & Infrastructure — Mark Marziale

Report Attachment/s Yes
Attachment 1 51905 Designated times at PL Dog Park —
Consultation Survey Summary Report 2024-10-25

REPORT PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with a summary of the community feedback
regarding the proposal to allocate specific times for small dogs at the City of Port Lincoln Dog Park.

REPORT DECISION MAKING CONSIDERATIONS

Council Role

Provide/Respond - Fully or partially fund or provide a service or
respond to a need

Strategic Alignment

SDP GOAL: Goal 2: Liveable and Active Communities

SDP ACTION:  Not Applicable

Annual Business Plan 2023/24

ABP INITIATIVE: Not Applicable
ABP PROJECT: Not Applicable

Annual Business Plan 2024/25

ABP INITIATIVE: Not Applicable
ABP PROJECT: Not Applicable

Legislation Local Government Act 1999
Dog and Cat Management Act 1995
Policy Public Consultation & Community Engagement 2.63.1

Budget Implications

Not Applicable

DESCRIPTION BUDGET AMOUNT S | YTD $

Additional Small Dog Section proposal has significant future
budget impact.

Risk Implications

Not Applicable

Resource Implications

Moderate Variation > 5 hours < 20 hours - Community Safety
Officers at capacity, additional resourcing may be required to
allow for increase in Dog Park monitoring.

Public Consultation

Not Applicable
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IAP2 Commitment Not Applicable

OFFICER’S RECOMMENDATION

That Council;

1. Maintains the City of Port Lincoln Dog Park in its existing form to serve as an inclusive
space for all members of the dog community and considers the future establishment of a
separate small dog park adjacent the existing park as part of future budget deliberations;

2. Note that Council’s Community Safety Officers will continue to patrol the Puckridge Place
Dog Park, to ensure that usage and behaviour is in accordance with community standards
to the extent resourcing allows; and

3. Note that Council’s Community Safety Officers will continue to provide dog behaviour
training advice on the Council website and animal management Facebook page.

REPORT DETAIL

Background

At its Meeting held February 2023, Council considered a new concept plan which had been developed
by City of Port Lincoln and Adelaide based Architecture company, Greenhill Australia. The then
proposed dog park was to be located at 6 Puckridge Place, Port Lincoln, which was at that time an un-
utilised parcel of land, previously used for tennis club activity.

The Dog Park project has previously been through two rounds of consultation dating back to 2021 and
completion for the final proposed project, located at Puckridge Place finished on 30 June 20 to meet
the LCRFI funding requirements.

The first option considered in 2021, the City of Port Lincoln initially proposed to include a dog park as
a part of a concept plan for Nelson Square and presented the concept plan to the community for
feedback. Community Consultation was conducted from 16 September 2021 to 7 October 2021. After
Community consultation, although there had been strong support for an off-leash park, Council
recognised some community concerns about the future use and development of Nelson Square as a
whole, and the inclusion of a dog park in this space.

As a result of the public consultation, council agreed to explore other potential dog park site locations.
Puckridge Place / Windsor Avenue was an alternative location identified by the project team to have

the most qualities for a successful dog park.

Current Proposal for Consultation: Time based Scheduling for different Dog Varieties.

This report outlines the feedback gathered from the community regarding the proposal to allocate
specific times for small dogs at the Port Lincoln Dog Park, as resolved by the Council at its Ordinary
Council meeting 16 September 2024. The proposal aimed to create a designated schedule for small
dogs, ensuring they have a safe and comfortable environment to exercise and socialise without
interference from larger dogs.

The feedback has been collated in Attachment 1 Designated times at PL Dog Park — Consultation
Survey Summary Report 2024-10-25, which gives a detailed breakdown of consultation questions and
community feedback/response.

Following public consultation, it has become clear that there is significant community opposition to
this proposal. This report provides a summary of the reasons for the lack of support, as well as
alternative suggestions that may address the concerns raised while still meeting the needs of all dog
owners in the community.
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Summary of Community Feedback

The consultation process involved an online surveys and written submissions and gathered a range of
responses from dog owners, local residents, and other stakeholders. While some respondents
supported the idea of specific times for small dogs, the majority expressed concerns for the following
reasons:

Concerns About Segregation

Many respondents felt that separating dogs by size could lead to unnecessary division within the dog
park community. Dog parks are typically seen as a space for social interaction between owners and
their pets, regardless of size. The proposal to allocate specific times for small dogs was perceived as
overly restrictive and likely to cause friction between different groups of dog owners.

Practicality and Enforcement Issues

A significant number of respondents highlighted concerns over the practicality of implementing a
scheduling system. There were questions about how the system would be enforced and the feasibility
of ensuring that the designated times were strictly adhered to. Some community members also raised
concerns about the impact of limited access times, particularly for owners with busy schedules who
may not be able to visit during the designated hours.

Potential Safety Concerns

While the intention of the proposal was to create a safe environment for small dogs, many participants
felt that the underlying issue of safety could be better addressed through other means. Respondents
noted that a well-managed dog park, with clear rules about dog behaviour and supervision, would be
more effective in preventing potential conflicts between small and large dogs, rather than segregating
them based on size.

Perceived Unfairness and Exclusion

Some dog owners expressed concerns that the proposal would create an unequal experience for
owners of larger dogs, who would be restricted from using the park during the designated times for
small dogs. This was seen as an unfair limitation, especially for dog owners who rely on the park for

their dogs’ exercise and socialisation needs.

Alternative Suggestions

In response to the concerns raised, several alternative solutions were suggested by the community
that could help improve safety and comfort for small dogs without the need for a rigid time allocation
system. These include:

Separate Small Dog Area

Two commonly proposed solutions were the creation of a designated small dog area within the
existing dog park, or a separate area entirely adjacent the existing dog park. This would allow small
dogs to enjoy their own space while still allowing for the interaction between owners and dogs of all
sizes in the larger area. A designated small dog section would also give owners peace of mind knowing
their pets are in a space where larger dogs are less likely to cause concern.

Unfortunately, the proposal would come at significant cost and would need to complete against
existing projects as part of the annual budget process. Noting the cost of the original dog park, an
expected cost for a future extension would be over $100,000.
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Clearer Guidelines and Rules

Instead of creating specific times for small dogs, several respondents suggested that clearer
behavioural guidelines and park rules could be introduced. These guidelines would focus on safe and
responsible dog ownership, ensuring that owners of both small and large dogs understand how to
manage their pets’ behaviour and interactions. Increased signage and educational materials could
help foster a better environment for all users.

Increased Park Supervision

A proposal was made to consider additional supervision within the dog park, especially during peak
hours. Community Safety Officers could help ensure that all dogs are properly supervised, and that
any issues between small and large dogs are swiftly addressed. This would provide a more flexible and
dynamic approach to ensuring the safety of all dogs, without needing to enforce strict time
restrictions.

However, this would require a significant change in resourcing and is not a realistic request based on
existing demands on the team. In saying this, Council staff will continue to complete regular patrols to
the area.

Dog Owner Education

A focus on educating dog owners about proper dog behaviour, as well as how to manage dogs in a
social setting, was suggested as a proactive solution. Educational material aimed at promoting
responsible dog ownership could help address the underlying issues of dog aggression or anxiety,
improving the overall atmosphere of the park for both small and large dogs.

Alternative suggestions regarding clearer guidelines and rules, increased park supervision and dog
owner education can be explored by Council Officers at an operational level. However, the proposal
to create a designated small dog area within the existing dog park, or a separate area entirely adjacent
the existing dog park will have a significant impact on any future Annual Business Plan Budget and will
require the necessary scoping and feasibility work to be undertaken.

Conclusion

The community feedback received on the proposal to allocate specific times for small dogs at the Port
Lincoln Dog Park indicates that this approach is not widely supported. Concerns about segregation,
practicality, safety, and fairness have led to the consideration of alternative solutions. The community
suggests that creating a designated small dog area, enhancing park rules and guidelines, increasing
supervision, and focusing on education and responsible dog ownership would be more effective in
creating a safe and enjoyable space for all dogs and their owners.

It is recommended that the Council consider these alternative suggestions and explore options for
improving the dog park experience for everyone, while maintaining a flexible and inclusive
environment for all members of the community.
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DOC 51905

Project Name : Proposal for designated times for small and large
dogs at the Port Lincoln Dog Park

Consultation Summary Report
03 October 2024 - 25 October 2024
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Project Overview

As part of our ongoing commitment to creating a safe, enjoyable, and inclusive environment for all residents and their beloved pets, a survey was created
aimed at gathering valuable feedback on the proposal to introduce designated time allocations for small and large dogs at the Port Lincoln Dog Park.

The survey was open from Thursday, 3 October 2024 to 10am on Friday, 25 October 2024.

The intention of the survey is to ensure that the dog park is a space that accommodates the needs of all dog owners while promoting the well-being of both
dogs and their humans. With the increasing popularity of dog ownership in our community, it has become evident that a structured approach to time
allocations for different dog sizes may be necessary. This initiative aims to minimise conflicts between dogs of varying sizes and temperaments, ensuring
that every dog has the opportunity to play, socialise, and exercise in a safe environment.

The proposal includes the establishment of specific time slots for small and large dogs, allowing owners to choose the best times for their pets to enjoy the
park. By providing designated times, if that is the community's preference, we hope to create a more harmonious atmosphere where dogs can interact with
others of similar size and energy levels. This will not only enhance the experience for our canine companions but also provide peace of mind for their
owners.

The outcome of this survey will guide Council in developing a structured schedule, if that is the community's preference, that reflects the needs and
expectations of our community. We aim to implement time allocations, if required, in a way that maximises user satisfaction and safety, fostering a sense of
community among dog owners.

Council thanks the community for taking the time to complete the survey.

Hardcopies of the survey were available at the Council Office and Port Lincoln Library during the consultation period.
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Survey Title : Proposal for designated times for small and large dogs at the Port Lincoln Dog Park

Ql1l: Areyou aresident of City of Port Lincoln?

HYes ENo
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Q2: Areyouadogowner?

HmYes mNo
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Q3 : Please enter the number of dog(s) you own.

140
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H Number of people

119

77
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L
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Q4: How often do you visit the dog park?
Daily: 29 Weekly: 101 Monthly: 34 Rarely: 29 Never:28

W Daily m Weekly Monthly ®Rarely Never
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Q5: What length of time do you consider suitable for each designated session for small and large dogs?

= 30 minutes = 1 hour 1.5 hours = 2 hours No Preference

Report generated on 25 October 2024

7 0f 20



Q6

What specific time slots would you prefer for the following: (e.g. 9.00AM - 10.00AM)

Small Dogs (under 14 kgs):

No Preference: 159 Morning: 35 Afternoon: 26 Evening: 1

200

180

160

140

120

100

80

60

40

20

No Preference

Large Dogs (more than 14 kgs)

Morning Afternoon

M Small Dogs M Large Dogs
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Q7: Do you believe that designated times for small and large dogs would enhance the experience?

HYes H No
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Q8: How do you think the proposed time allocation would impact your experience at the dog park?

18
5 7.69%
13 2.14%

5.56%

25
10.68%

173
73.93%

H NEGATIVE IMPACT HPOSITIVE IMPACT i BUILD A SEPARATE DOG PARK H FENCE OFF THE DOG PARK i NO IMPACT
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Q8.

Impact of Proposed Time Allocations
Most respondents expressed their views on how the proposed designated times at the dog park would impact their experience:

¢ Negative Impact (73.9%): A significant portion of respondents felt that the designated times would have a negative impact, primarily due to
reduced accessibility and restrictions affecting park visits. Concerns centered around how work, school schedules, and fixed time slots might lead to
exclusion or inconvenience.
¢ Positive Impact (10.7%): Some respondents welcomed the idea of designated times, highlighting potential benefits such as improved safety for
smaller or less social dogs and the opportunity to enjoy the park with less concern about dog conflicts.
Alternative Suggestions:
e Separate Dog Park (5.6%): Several respondents recommended building a separate dog park to accommodate varying needs without restricting
times.
¢ Division of Current Park (2.1%): A few suggested dividing the existing park into sections based on dog size or behavior.
e No Impact (7.7%): A minority stated that the proposed changes would not significantly impact them if time slots were flexible and considerate
of varying needs.

Key concerns and suggestions were voiced consistently throughout the responses:

¢ Inflexibility and Scheduling Issues:
Many respondents indicated that having designated time allocations for different-sized dogs would complicate their ability to visit the park. They
noted that work hours, family obligations, and other commitments do not align with schedules. This would especially affect shift workers, people
with busy lifestyles, and those who visit the park as a flexible, recreational activity.

e Divisiveness and Inequity:
Respondents repeatedly mentioned that the proposed changes would segregate the community and their dogs. They stressed that the park is
meant to be an inclusive public space, where dogs of all sizes should be able to interact freely. Many community members expressed frustration
with what they perceive as catering to a small group pushing for the change.

e Challenges for Families with Multiple Dogs:
Many pet owners expressed concern over the difficulty of managing multiple dogs of different sizes. Families with both large and small dogs
highlighted the inconvenience of visiting the park at separate times, which they felt was unreasonable and impractical.

Report generated on 25 October 2024
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Negative Impact on Dog Socialization:

The community fears that size-based separation would hinder dogs' natural interactions and social development. They emphasized that well-
socialized dogs should be able to adjust to playing with different-sized dogs, and it is the owner's responsibility to monitor and manage behavior
rather than enforcing rigid rules.

Concerns About Enforcement:

A common question raised was how these rules would be enforced effectively. Many respondents mentioned that confrontations between dog
owners could arise, leading to unnecessary conflict and disputes. There is also skepticism about whether enforcement efforts would be consistent
or practical, potentially leading to more complaints and workload for the council.

Inconvenience for Tourists and Visitors:

Community members also pointed out that the time allocation could negatively impact tourists and visitors, who may not have flexibility in their
schedules to adhere to specific time slots. They fear this change would make City of Port Lincoln less appealing to pet owners traveling to the area.

Suggestions for Alternative Solutions: Several respondents proposed alternative ideas, including:

Creating a Separate, Fenced Section:

Rather than implementing time slots, respondents suggested creating an additional fenced-off area within the park for smaller or more timid dogs.
This would allow owners to choose where to take their dogs without restricting access based on size.

Investing in Additional Facilities:

Suggestions included turning underused spaces, like old tennis courts, into dedicated sections for different-sized dogs, thereby offering more
options while maintaining flexibility.

Concerns About Prioritizing a Minority:

Many responses expressed frustration that these changes seemed to be driven by a small group of residents. They highlighted that most dog
owners handle conflicts by supervising their dogs responsibly, and that current arrangements work well for the majority.

The feedback indicates that the proposed time allocation is seen as counterproductive, impractical, and divisive. Community members overwhelmingly
prefer maintaining a flexible, open-access policy that allows all dogs to use the park together. They advocate for alternative solutions that address concerns
about specific dog behaviors while preserving the park’s inclusive nature.
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Q9: Do you think the proposed change would encourage more people to use the dog park?

HYes HNo
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Q10: If you do not agree with the proposed designated time allocations, what alternative suggestions do you have?

80 72
28.12%

70

60
51

19.92%

>0 43
16.80%
15. 63%
20 14. 84%
30
20
12
4.69%

10

0

TOTAL NUMBER OF RESPONSES: 256

HAGREED HDISAGREED i NO COMMENTS/SUGGESTIONS  HBUILD ADDITIONAL DOG PARK M FENCE OFF AREA i DOG OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITY
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Q10: Community feedback revealed several alternative suggestions to the proposed designated times:

e Agreed with Proposal (4.7%): A small percentage agreed entirely with the proposed designated times.

e Disagreed (16.8%): Many respondents expressed disagreement with the proposed time allocations, citing various reasons such as concerns
about accessibility and practical challenges.

Alternative Suggestions:

e Separate Areas for Small and Large Dogs (19.9%): A common suggestion was to create designated areas within the park for small and large
dogs, reducing the need for strict time allocations.

e Dividing the Park (14.8%): A significant number of respondents proposed dividing the dog park into separate sections.

e Dog Owner Responsibility (28.1%): There was a strong emphasis on the responsibility of dog owners to manage their pets and avoid conflicts.

This question focuses on the consistent concerns and alternative suggestions voiced by respondents regarding the introduction of having designated time
allocations at the dog park.

Key Concerns:

e Accessibility Issues:
Many respondents expressed concern that the designated time allocations would limit accessibility for dog park users, particularly those with
varying work and school schedules. There was a worry that fixed time slots would be too restrictive and could lead to certain groups being
unintentionally excluded.

e Flexibility and Park Use:
Several respondents noted that having designated times might complicate the spontaneous use of the park, which many dog owners
appreciate. They voiced concerns that time restrictions would impact the flexibility and convenience that the park currently offers.

e Dog Conflicts and Safety:
While some respondents acknowledged that designated times could help in managing conflicts between large and small dogs, many felt that

such an approach wouldn’t fully address safety issues. They argued that conflicts arise more from improper dog behavior management rather
than simply from mixing different dog sizes.
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Key Suggestions:

e Separate Areas for Small and Large Dogs:
A frequently mentioned suggestion was to create separate sections within the park for small and large dogs. Respondents believed that this
would reduce the need for strict time allocations and allow more inclusive access while enhancing safety.

e Dividing the Park:
A significant number of respondents proposed dividing the park into separate areas based on dog size or behavior traits. They suggested
physical barriers or dedicated zones to mitigate conflicts without needing time restrictions.

e Dog Owner Responsibility:
There was a strong emphasis on the importance of educating and holding dog owners accountable for their dogs’ behavior. Respondents felt
that improved education and stricter enforcement of rules regarding aggressive or unsupervised dogs would be a more effective solution than
designated times.

¢ Improving Signage and Communication:
Some respondents recommended enhancing park signage and communication of rules, making guidelines clearer for all users. This included
setting clear expectations for dog owner behavior and reinforcing safe practices at the park.

The primary concerns revolved around restricted access, reduced flexibility, and skepticism over the effectiveness of designated times in preventing
conflicts. Key suggestions consistently highlighted the need for physical separation based on dog size and emphasized responsible dog ownership and
improved communication of park rules.
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Q11: Do you have other comments or suggestions regarding the dog park?
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Ql1:

Additional Comments and Suggestions:

Respondents provided general comments and suggestions regarding the dog park:

No Change Necessary / No Comment (51.3%):

Over half of the respondents felt that no changes were necessary or did not have additional comments.

Dog Owner Responsibility (18.6%):

Many respondents emphasized the importance of educating dog owners about their responsibilities, especially in managing aggressive or
reactive dogs.

Signage and Improvements (15.5%):

A considerable number of respondents suggested improvements in park signage and other infrastructural enhancements.

Separate or Divided Dog Park (11%):

Several respondents expressed support for creating separate sections within the park or having dedicated areas to accommodate different
needs.

Key Concerns:

Dog Owner Responsibility:

A significant concern raised by respondents was the need for better education and enforcement of dog owner responsibilities. Many mentioned
that irresponsible behaviour by dog owners—such as not managing aggressive dogs, failing to pick up after their pets, or not adhering to park
rules—was a recurring issue impacting everyone’s experience at the park.

Safety and Dog Conflicts:

Respondents expressed concerns over safety due to conflicts between dogs of different sizes and temperaments. There was a common belief
that better management and understanding of dog behaviour by owners could mitigate these conflicts more effectively than physical changes
to the park alone.

Park Signage and Rules Communication:

A number of respondents highlighted that the existing sighage and communication of rules were inadequate. They felt that clearer, more
prominent signs indicating park rules, behaviour expectations, and areas of use could improve safety and overall park experience.
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Key Suggestions:

e Better Education for Dog Owners:
Respondents emphasized the importance of educational initiatives to inform dog owners about responsible park use, conflict prevention, and
dog behaviour management. Suggestions included workshops, awareness campaigns, and reminders at the park to reinforce proper conduct.

e Separate or Divided Park Sections:
There was a recurring suggestion to create separate sections within the park for different dog sizes or activity levels. Respondents believed that
this could help minimize conflicts and ensure a safer environment for dogs and their owners.

e Improvements in Park Signage and Infrastructure:
Many respondents recommended upgrading park signage to clearly communicate rules and responsibilities. Suggestions included installing
additional signs at entry points, marking designated areas, and providing clear instructions on expected behavior.
A few respondents also mentioned potential infrastructural improvements such as better fencing, seating areas, and waste disposal facilities to
enhance the overall park experience.

e Maintain Existing Park Setup with Minor Adjustments:
Some respondents believed that the current park setup was generally effective but suggested making minor adjustments rather than
implementing major changes. This perspective included maintaining the current shared space while improving signage and owner education.

The feedback consistently highlighted concerns about dog owner responsibility, safety issues due to conflicts, and the need for clearer communication of
rules. Key suggestions focused on increasing education, separating, or dividing park sections, improving signage, and making infrastructural improvements
to address the recurring issues without drastic changes.

Recommendations for Consideration:
e Evaluate the feasibility of dividing the current park or creating separate areas for different dog sizes.
e Strengthen educational initiatives to promote responsible dog ownership and conflict management.

e Consider improvements to park signage and facilities based on the feedback received.

This report aims to provide an overview of the community’s perspectives to support informed decision-making regarding the proposed changes at the dog
park.
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